
MINUTES OF A REGULAR PUBLIC MEETING OF THE

MAYOR AND BOARD OF ALDERMEN

OF THE TOWN OF VIDALIA, LOUISIANA,


HELD ON TUESDAY, JANUARY 11, 2022 AT 6:00 P.M.

IN THE TOWN HALL MEETING ROOM, 200 VERNON STEVENS BLVD., VIDALIA, LOUISIANA
The Mayor and Board of Aldermen of the Town of Vidalia, Louisiana, met, in regular session, in the Town Hall Meeting Room on Tuesday, January 11, 2022, at 6:00 p.m.

There were present:  Mayor Buz Craft, Aldermen Jon Betts, Tommy Probst,  Brent Smith and Robert Gardner.  
There were absent:  Alderwoman Rosa I. Demby.
There were also present: Piara Wilson, Municipal Clerk; Debra Moak, Municipal Accountant; George C. Murray, Jr., Municipal Attorney; Jay LaSyone, Municipal Manager;  and members of the press.  
The meeting was opened by the Mayor and the Pledge of Allegiance was recited by those present, followed by the invocation given by Alderman Betts.
A quorum being present, the Mayor declared the Mayor and Board of Aldermen of the Town of Vidalia, Louisiana, to be duly convened, in regular session, as the governing authority of said municipality, and opened the meeting for the conduct of business.

After being reviewed, the typed minutes of the regular meeting of December 14, 2021, were approved with no changes.  The motion for approval of the minutes was made by Alderman  Betts, seconded by Alderman Probst, and unanimously carried by all present.  
The Mayor then opened the floor for public comments on current agenda  items.  There being no one who wished to comment on current agenda items, the Mayor noting that fact, closed the floor for public comments on current agenda items.
Agenda  Item No. 1 was the presentation of the financial statement for November, 2021.  The Mayor called on the Municipal Accountant, Debra Moak, CPA, who presented the financial statement.  As customary, she began by explaining the various fund balances, which summaries included a comparison of actual expenses to budget expenses.  The summary sheets, previously given to the Aldermen, were reviewed in detail, and she reported on the various positive and negative fund balances and indicated the net changes in the various funds through November 30, 2021.  As usual, she reminded the Aldermen that those statements were provided to them in their meeting packet.   At the end of her presentation, there being no questions or comments, the Mayor thanked Mrs. Moak  for her work assisting the Auditors in their annual audit and  for her usual thorough presentation.  The Mayor then remarked that the Auditor’s report stated that there were no findings.  He then told the audience and the Board that for the Auditors  to have no findings in the annual audit it something for the Town to be very proud of.
Agenda Item No. 2 was Board discussion and vote on approval of occupational license applications.   The first application was by Brian K. Seals for “MR. B’S SEAFOOD LLC” at 401 Martin L. King.  There being no comments or requirements, on motion for approval by Alderman Gardner, seconded by Alderman Smith, and unanimously carried by those present, the application was approved.  The second application was by Victoria Marling, for “MARLING PROPERTIES” at 405 Texas Street.  There being no comments or questions, on motion for approval by Alderman Probst, seconded by Alderman Betts, and unanimously carried by all present, the application was approved.  The third application was by Henry and Luther Marling for “MARLING SURVEYING, LLC” at 405 Texas Street.  There being no comments or questions, on motion for approval by Alderman Smith, seconded by Alderman Probst, and unanimously carried by those present, the application was approved.  

 Agenda Item No. 3 was Board discussion and vote on approval of sign applications.  The only application was by Brian K. Seals for “MR. B’S SEAFOOD” at 401 Martin L. King.  There being no comments or questions, on motion for approval by Alderman Gardner, seconded by Alderman Betts and unanimously carried by all present, the sign application was approved.

 Agenda Item No. 4 was Board discussion and vote on approval of Ordinance to Authorize the Town of Vidalia, LA, to change the procedure for charging and collecting fees for the use and operation of the Town of Vidalia Municipal Ambulance Service.  The Mayor then reminded the Board and those present that the Ordinance had been previously introduced at the regular meeting of December 14, 2021, and that a public hearing would be held at this time as required by Statute.  The Mayor then introduced Mr. King, representing the Vidalia Fire Department, and asked if anyone had any questions of him.  There were no questions.  The Mayor then asked for a motion to open the public hearing and the motion was made by Alderman Gardner, seconded by Alderman Probst and carried unanimously by those present.  The Mayor then asked for discussion and there being no discussion, a motion was made by Alderman Probst, seconded by Alderman Gardner, and unanimously carried, to close the public hearing.  There being no discussion or questions, the Mayor called for the vote and Alderman Smith made a motion to approve and pass the Ordinance, as presented, which motion was seconded by Alderman Betts.  The roll call vote was as follows:  YEAS:  Aldermen Betts, Probst, Smith and Gardner.  NAYS:  NONE.  ABSENT:  Alderwoman Demby.  The Clerk announced that the vote was four votes FOR and no votes AGAINST and that the motion to approve the Ordinance, as presented, was APPROVED.

(A COPY OF THIS ORDINANCE IS ATTACHED HERETO AND MADE A PART HEREOF).


Agenda  Item No.5 was presentation to Pattie Reed Jones from Home with Heroes Foundation by Mark LaFrancis.  The Mayor addressed Item No. 5 by introducing Mr. Mark LaFrancis to make a presentation to Pattie Reed Jones for her work with the Home with Heroes Foundation.  Mr. LaFrancis began by thanking the Board and the Town in general for their support of the Home with Heroes Foundation.  He told the Board of a new outreach program that they plan to begin in the spring to help Veterans in Concordia Parish.  He told the Board and those present of Mrs. Jones’ work with the Foundation over time and made a presentation to her of the Soldier’s Friend Award.  He additionally told those present of her founding the GRITS PROGRAM in the Vidalia area which has been exceptionally productive.  Mrs. Jones thanked the Board for their participation and thanked all of the public and private persons and firms who give their time and money for the successful operation of the GRITS PROGRAM.


Agenda Item No. 6 was recognition of the Town of Vidalia Water System for receiving Water Fluoridation Quality Award.  Addressing Agenda Item No. 6, the Mayor recognized Mr. Cornell Lewis with the Vidalia Water Department and commended him for his work on obtaining work with the water system and giving the good water which it has.  He went on to say that the award is one only a few of the Louisiana Water Systems are awarded. 

Agenda Item No.7 was Board discussion and vote on approval of Vidalia Police Department personnel Christy Bowman (Part-Time Reserve Officer) and Garrett Anding  (Full-Time Dispatcher).  The Mayor advised those present and the Board of the request by the VPD for adding the additional personnel.  He introduced Officer Frank Carroll to entertain questions.  There being no comments or questions, it was moved by Alderman Betts to approve both hires, which was seconded by Alderman Smith and unanimously carried by those present.


Agenda Item No. 8  was Board consideration and vote on awarding the bid for new garbage truck.  The Mayor spoke to the Board on the need for a new garbage truck and turned the floor over to Mr. Lee Staggs to answer questions.  There being no comments or questions, the Mayor proceeded to open the two bids received.  The first bid from River City Hydraulics for $224,358.00 with additional information on a 36 month lease and buy-back; the second bid was by Mac-Pac Manual Shows Sales for $203,974.00 with information for 36 month lease and buy-back.  There followed a discussion by the Board over the procedure to follow since bidding out equipment in these uncertain times for delivery, etc. require additional consideration.  After the discussion, it was moved by Alderman Probst, seconded by Alderman Smith, and unanimously carried by those present, that staff and Mr. Staggs will evaluate the bids to include the bid specifications and such other items as delivery dates and access for repairs.  They will then advise the Town of their decision as to the lowest responsible bidder, considering the additional factors as previously stated, for the acceptance of that bid and the awarding thereof.


The Mayor then announced that there being no further business on the agenda, he was asking for a motion to adjourn.  A motion to adjourn was made by Alderman Probst, seconded by Alderman Smith, and unanimously carried by those present.


The meeting was declared adjourned.

_/s/ Piara Wilson____________________       __/s/ Buz Craft___________________________
PIARA WILSON, MUNICIPAL CLERK         BUZ CRAFT, MAYOR
This institution is an equal opportunity provider and employer

ORDINANCE NO. ____

AN ORDINANCE TO AUTHORIZE THE TOWN OF VIDALIA, LOUISIANA, TO CHANGE THE PROCEDURE FOR CHARGING AND COLLECTING FEES FOR THE USE AND OPERATION OF THE TOWN OF VIDALIA MUNICIPAL AMBULANCE SERVICE

BE IT ORDAINED, BY THE MAYOR AND BOARD OF ALDERMEN OF THE TOWN OF VIDALIA, LOUISIANA, in regular session, duly convened as the governing authority of said municipality, that:

Section 1.  This proposed Ordinance was previously introduced at the regular meeting of December 14, 2021; and

Section 2.  After due notice of advertising of this proposed ordinance in the official journal on the 22nd day of December, 2021, and public hearing held at the Mayor and Board’s regular meeting on the 11th day of January, 2022, it is hereby ordained and adopted as an Ordinance of the Town of Vidalia, Louisiana, that:


WHEREAS, TOWN OF VIDALIA ORDINANCE NO. 558-A authorizes the Town of Vidalia to levy a one-half per cent (1/2%) sales and use tax for the purpose of providing ambulance service to the public, including acquiring, maintaining, and operating facilities and equipment acquired therewith and paying all personnel costs; and


WHEREAS, in order to achieve the desired level of ambulance service, and to comply with the numerous Federal and State laws and regulations which have been mandated and made effective since the passage of Ordinance No. 590, the Town of Vidalia should be authorized to levy and collect fees and charges for the use of said ambulance service, as follows:

A. The Vidalia Emergency Medical Service does not charge patients for  its ambulance services.  Health and Auto Insurance carriers, Medicare and Medicaid, to include RailRoad Medicare and any and all Medicare and Medicaid Replacement or supplement programs, not Vidalia Emergency Service patients, are billed.

B. The fees are levied only when a patient is transported by medic unit or ambulance to a hospital; EMS calls that do not involve transport do not involve a fee.  Patients who refuse transport sign a form documenting their refusal.

C. All patients are transported regardless of insurance coverage or ability to pay.

D. No payment is collected at the time of transport.  EMS personnel may request a patient’s demographic information, such as correct spelling of first and last name, date of birth and address.  EMS personnel may obtain authorization to bill the patient’s insurer along with permission to transport, as well as the insurance information to include, member ID and group number after transport, the billing department, whether that be in house or outsourced, will work with the hospital and all available sources including the patient, to obtain additional information as necessary.

THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED, by the Mayor and Board of Aldermen of the Town of Vidalia, Louisiana, in regular session, duly convened as the governing authority of said municipality, that the Town of Vidalia, Louisiana, is hereby authorized to change the method and procedure for charging and collecting fees for the use and operation of the Town of Vidalia Municipal Ambulance Service, as follows:

A. The Vidalia Emergency Medical Service does not charge patients for  its   ambulance services.  Health and Auto Insurance carriers, Medicare and Medicaid, to include RailRoad Medicare and any and all Medicare and Medicaid Replacement or supplement programs, not Vidalia Emergency Service patients, are billed.

B. The fees are levied only when a patient is transported by medic unit or ambulance to a hospital; EMS calls that do not involve transport do not involve a fee.  Patients who refuse transport sign a form documenting their refusal.

C. All patients are transported regardless of insurance coverage or ability to pay.

D. No payment is collected at the time of transport.  EMS personnel may request a patient’s demographic information, such as correct spelling of first and last name, date of birth and address.  EMS personnel may obtain authorization to bill the patient’s insurer along with permission to transport, as well as the insurance information to include, member ID and group number after transport, the billing department, whether that be in house or outsourced, will work with the hospital and all available sources including the patient, to obtain additional information as necessary.

The foregoing Ordinance was read and considered, section by section, and as a whole, and the vote thereon was as follows:


YEAS:   ALDERMEN BETTS, PROBST, GARDNER and SMITH.
NAYS:   NONE.

ABSTAINING:  NONE. 


ABSENT:  ALDERWOMAN DEMBY.

WHEREUPON, the foregoing ordinance was declared to be duly adopted this 11th day of January, 2022, to be effective immediately.

__/s/ Piara Wilson____________________

/s/ Buz Craft____________________
PIARA WILSON,  MUNICIPAL CLERK

BUZ CRAFT, MAYOR


